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We all make promises. Most of us just made promises to ourselves last month in the 
form of the famous (or infamous) New Year's resolutions. And most of us won't keep 
most of these promises. The issue is not intentionsðthese are usually goodðbut what 
we might call "sustainability." Can we sustain our efforts long term? Can we live with 
these commitments and really actualize them for months and years to come? Whether 
it's hitting the gym, losing weight, reading more, saving more, or re-engaging a long 
lost hobby, our follow-through often doesnôt match up to our New Yearôs promises. 
 

But some promises are more important than others, and these can't be dismissed with 
a smile and shrug. Iôm thinking about the big ones we make in life, to those we hold 
dearðthe promises that affect our wives, husbands, children, friends, neighbors and 
others close to us and pertain to the long-term viability of marriages and other vital re-
lationships. These are "no brainers"; we need to make them work. We take them seri-

ously because follow-through is not optional: 
there are serious consequences if we don't.  
 

This is a positive thing. We need to take our 
spousal, familial and other responsibilities seri-
ously. We need reality checks, and we need to 
have clear and sensible priorities. It's good to 
respect promises we make to our wives, hus-
bands, parents, children and friends.  
 

But what about promises to God? How much 
follow-through have we shown since our bap-

tisms and other pivotal moments in our spiritual lives é have we allowed ourselves to 
talk to Him over the last few years, through prayer and Confession? When was the last 
time you personally prayed to Him, right from the heart? What have you done to grow 
His Church recently: are you teaching, leading, supporting and helping in His minis-
tries? Is there no connection between those promises to our families and those we've 
made to God, even though every good thing in our lives starts with God? Have you 
been denying yourself Liturgy and Holy Communionðif so, why? When did the wall go 
up é when did you decide that He couldn't possibly love you anymore or care 
about your life? What happened? Wasn't there supposed to be a relationship 
here, with promises, commitments and follow-through? 
 

If you find yourself away from Him right now, sick but afraid to see the doctor, in need 
of healing but unwilling to approach the Physician of our souls and bodies, you're not 
alone. Everyone experiences doubt; everyone drops the ball. Everyone has down 
times. The key is not to remain static. The key is a change of heart. 
 
                       ðCont. on Pg. 2 
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And perhaps this month, and what follows, can be a key moment in re-
establishing your promises to God, as well as the promise of your long-

term relationship with Him. Why? Because Lent begins on February 27!  

This is the time to re-evaluate where we are in our spiritual lives é to 
evaluate how weôve been faring with our promises to God é and to re-
commit to those promises we made Him long ago and make new ones 
concerning the direction of our lives. There really could not be a better 
time to come to terms with where weôve 
been and where weôre heading.  

To help you with making and keeping 
promises, I invite you to participate in 
our cycle of Lenten services and offer-
ings. Join us for the reflective PreSanctified Liturgies, which will be fol-
lowed by meaningful guest presentations and community dinners on 
most eveningsðand for the sublime and open-hearted poetry of the Sal-
utations to the Theotokos services. Be with us for the powerful Sundays 
of Lent, and bring your children to the ñCelebrating Saint Patrickò Family 
Night, the Saturday of Lazarus Event and the Holy Friday Retreat.  

These opportunities to worship, learn and grow with your fellow parish-
ioners will constitute a great helpmeet to you, as you strive to fulfill your 
personal, sacred and worthy promises to God and all those in your life.         
 

Fr. Alex  

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

ñI love thee to the depth and breadth and height my 
soul can reach.ò     

 

ðElizabeth Barret Browning 
  

ñTake away love and our earth is a tomb.ò   

 

ðRobert Browning 

 

ñSo Jacob served seven years to get Rachel, but they seemed like only a 
few days to him because of his love for her.ò   
 

ðGenesis 29:20  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

Each year just before and within the early stages of Lent, we have an op-
portunity to offer the Liturgies and memorials of the Soul Saturdays. 
Please consider making a koliva on one of the Saturdays, and offer Fr. 
Alex the names of your deceased loved ones to be read. Listing forms are 
in the Narthex, or you can email your names to Fr. Alex. 

ʗ"Ŵ±ƖȺĜƖ±̃ȡ {"ʲ ʗ±ȉȡ± 

Sundays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 

5: Sunday of the Publican & Pharisee 
12: Sunday of the Prodigal Son 
19: Judgment Sunday 
26: Forgiveness Sunday 

 

Weekdays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 

2: Presentation of the Lord 
18: 1st Soul Saturday 
25: 2nd Soul Saturday 

Promises, Promises (continued) 

 Soul Saturdays: Feb. 18 & 25; March 4  

 

 
 

 
 

Our parishionersðof all agesðare al-
ways invited to read the Epistle during 
Sunday Divine Liturgy. In addition, 
readers are welcome to help with our 
evening Lenten services (beginning 
March 1). Please contact Fr. Alex for 
details on both of these wonderful 
opportunities to engage our divine 
services and grow in the Orthodox 
Faith: fralex@stphilipnh.org.   

 

February Schedule  

 

5: Marisa Donati 
12: Maryanne Squeglia 
19: Christina Juris 
26: Dorothy Pitarys 

Voices of Faith  

Parish Council Pledge  

Our 2017 members took their pledge 
before God and us all on Dec. 18. We 
congratulate them all and also thank 
outgoing members Jeff Basile and 
Doug Philipon for their service. We 
hope and pray our 2017 councilôs min-
istry is fruitful! 
  
President: Malcolm Paradise 
1st VP: Gregory Danas 
2nd VP: William Polychronopoulos 
Treasurer: Jamie Pappas 
Asst. Treasurer: Joseph Pappo 
Secretary: Marisa Donati 

February Schedule  
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ñThere could not be a bet-
ter time to come to terms 
with where weôve been and 
where we are heading.ò 
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After 20+ years, we are updating our Steward-
ship tracking software with a new system that 
is sponsored by the Archdiocese called Parish 
Data System (PDS). This is a huge step for-
ward for our church and will put us in a position 
to be in touch with our Stewards in ways that 
will be less labor-intensive and more interac-
tive. For us to maximize the new system, it 
is very important to complete your Commit-
ment Card, including emails, birthdays 
(optional), children's names and areas of 
interest. We are confident that reports, 
statements and questions that you may have 
can be easily addressed with this system. This 
has been long in planning, and we are happy to 
be moving forward. More updates to come! 
 

We are off to a record start this year, 
and we would like to thank all of those 
who committed on Stewardship Sunday 
or sent in their 2017 Commitment Card 
throughout the weeks since. To date, 
we have received over 70 cards! We 
are hopeful that this upward trend will 
continue throughout 2017.  

 

There is nothing more rewarding to your 
Stewardship Committee than to see this 
early success. Please letôs do this to-
gether and build on last yearôs record 
number of committed stewards. Change 
is a good thing. Let us know you are out 
there.   

 

If you havenôt committed yet, 2017 
cards are available in the Narthex and 
Church Officeðand may be easily 
downloaded at www.stphilipnh.org/
stewardship/. Please explore our online 
giving option as well, but please do fol-
low through with your card!     

 

Thanks to all for your ongoing support of our Saint Philip 
Stewardship Ministry.  

 

St. Philip  

Greek Orthodox Church 

Stewardship 2017 ̚A Time for us All to Pledge  

 

500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

P (603)889.4000; F (603)889.3763  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Help Us Reach You 
Are you receiving weekly emails and other elec-
tronic communications from St. Philip? If not, we  
may not have an updated email for  you and/or 
your family. Please help us stay close to you by 
contacting the office with your email. Thanks! 

  

Growth at Saint Philip  
̚Parish Data System  
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500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

Phone: 603.889.4000; Web: stphilipnh.org  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Contact:  

Cheryl Petren  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Online Delivery of Come & See 
We have been making an effort to introduce 
online delivery of Come & See for some time. 
Help us conserve needed resources at Saint Phil-
ip, and contact the office today to authorize 
online delivery. Thank you for your participation! 

 

Every Member Campaign  
Dome & Towers Update  

Since launching our ñEvery Memberò dome 
focus, we have done well raising money, but 
we are still short of our goal. 

We have had 5 out of 6 ñKey Sponsorshipsò 
filled with $3,000 in pledges given, totaling 
$15,000. We now need to step up as a com-
munity to begin matching these generous gifts 
This approach was designed to put us in a 
position to launch this project in the spring. 
There have been countless acts of generosity 
from our parish to date. Please be part of this 
giving with your gift today. Letôs get this done 
together! 
 

Learn more about  ñEvery Member,ò  and 
give online today: www.stphilipnh.org/
stewardship/every_member.php. 

 

mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
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Sunday School  ̚Heather Cloutier  

Greetings to our Sunday School 
Families:  
 

I would like to thank everyone 
who helped and brought food for 
the Godparentsô Sunday Fellow-
ship Hour. Thank you to the 
Sunday School staff for all their 

efforts for this important annual event that brings 
Godparents and Godchildren together in worship and 
fellowship.   

 

There will be classes every Sunday in February 
even though there is MA and NH vacation on dif-
ferent weeks. So if you are in town please join us 
for Sunday School. Great Lent begins on Monday, 
February 27.   

 

March 5 is the Sunday of Orthodoxy. We will 
have our icon procession or, as the children like to 
call it, our "Icon Parade.ò We will also be giving the 
children the Lenten Activity Sheet to chart things to 
do during Great Lentðfor example, going to more 
church services, praying, fasting and almsgiving. We 
will also be talking about our Lenten Outreach Pro-
ject on this day. 

 

Dates to remember: 
March 5: Sunday of Orthodoxy; Lenten Activity 
Sheet goes home; Lenten Outreach Project   
 

March 19: Lesson on the Annunciation  

 

April 8: Saturday of Lazarus EventðDivine Liturgy 
with Communion breakfast and activities    

 

April 14: Holy Friday Retreat  

 

A blessed Lent to all our students and families! 

 

 

 

 

Happy and Blessed New Year 2017! 
 

The Saint Philip Sunday School and 
GOYAns participated in a festive 
Christmas pageant with our parish. 
The GOYAns read Biblical passages 
of Jesusôs birth and sang carols with 
the choir and parish. The Sunday 
School students were beautifully 
dressed in costume, depicting Maryôs 

and Joseph's travel to the manger, celebrating the birth of 
our Christ. 
 

The GOYAns had a blast at our annual Christmas party 
hosted by the Pappas family. We are looking forward to 
more fun on February 4 at 6 pm for a movie and pizza 
night at the Pitsas home, followed by discussion and 
an activity for IOCC (International Orthodox Christian 
Charities). Parents or GOYAns should contact Lori 
Pitsas by Feb. 2 to confirm. All GOYAns are encour-
aged to attend the monthly GOYA meeting after Sun-
day School on February 12. 
 

MBC GOYA Winter Camp is February 17 -  20 (see the reg-
istration details on the opposite page). MBC GOYA Winter 
Camp is a great way to meet new friends and connect in a 
special way with God through prayer, chanting, and fun ac-
tivities. And a gentle reminder, Lent begins on Clean Mon-
day, February 27. 
  
If you are in 7 - 12 grade and arenôt in GOYA, we would 
love to have you join us. Contact our advisor, Marisa 
Donati, to learn more: marisapdonati@gmail.com.  

 
 

 

Get Involved with Our Youth!  
 

 

We certainly can all agree that our youth are a great 
treasure of the Church, that they 
are not only our future but very 
much a part of our ñright nowò! 
Parents and all parishioners are 
invited to get involved by leading, 
teaching and mentoring.  

 

Give a big ñthumbs upò to 
youth ministry, and contact Fr. 
Alex to see how you can serve 
this winter, spring and beyond. 

  

 
 

SIONB 
 

òDonõt let anyone look down on you because you are youngéó 

GOYA  ̚ Elaine Danas, Fellowship Co -Chair 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

Hellenic Dance Troupe  

Hellenic Dance Troupe is availa-
ble to girls and boys 10 years old 
to 18 years old. Our next practice 
sessions will be Feb. 5 & 19, 
following Sunday School. 
Throughout the year, we will cele-
brate Hellenic culture by learning 
and performing folk dances from several regions throughout 
Greece. When possible we will perform at public and pri-
vate events with the culminating performance being the 
Food Fest. See you at practice this month! 

 

For further details, contact Maria Donati: 603.672.1914. 
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Many of our younger families may not have 
heard of the Saint John Chrysostom Ora-
torical Festival, which is a program of our 
Archdiocese carried out each year within 
every Metropolis. It offers 7 - 12th graders 
an engaging opportunity to learn more 
about their faith and share Orthodoxy by 
delivering thoughtful homilies to their 
young colleagues and entire parish fami-
lies. Scholarship prizes range from $2,500 
- $30,000! This will be 
our 2nd festivalðletôs 
build on last year! 

 

With the festival on the 
12th, we need to solidi-
fy our team by Feb. 3. 
Contact Fr. Alex ASAP. 

Saint Theodora was from Paphlagonia (an 
ancient area on the Black Sea) and was the 
daughter of a commander of a military regi-
ment. She was married to the Roman Em-
peror Theophilus the Iconoclast. An icono-
clast is a term for people of the ancient 
Church who believed we should not vener-
ate iconsðthey believed it was like wor-
shipping wood and paint. In fact, during his 
reign, venerating icons was forbidden in the 
Church, and this caused a bitter controver-
sy. However, Saint Theodora believedðas 

the Church maintains todayðthat when we venerate icons, we are 
not worshipping the wood and paint but simply allowing ourselves to 
be inspired by the holy memory of the saint or event depicted. She 
believed, as so many of us do, that they were ñwindows to Heaven.ò 
So throughout her husbandôs reign, she secretly kept and venerated 
icons. When he passed away in the year 842, she came to power 
as the regent of her son Michael. With the support of a Church 
Council in 843, she reversed the iconoclastic policies of her hus-
band and helped restore icons to the Church. This triumphant mo-
ment is celebrated by our Orthodox Church each year on the first 
Sunday of Lent, the Sunday of Orthodoxy!  

 

Getting Practical: It just so happens that the Sunday of Or-
thodoxy is coming on March 5. Bring your favorite icon 
from home for the Sunday School procession at the end of 
the service, and celebrate the triumph of icons, in memory 
of our wonderful Saint Theodora.  

 
 

 
 

Each and every summer, a growing 
number of our children are discover-
ing the wonder of the Metropolis of 
Boston Camp (MBC). They return 

from camp with a renewed spiritual life and a desire to put what 
theyôve learned into practice in our parish. But the experience doesnôt 
end in August. GOYA Winter Camp keeps the flame alive during the 
colder months. This year, tubing, 
skiing, bonfires, inspirational wor-
ship, meaningful sessions, and 
much more are on the agenda.  

 

GOYA Winter Camp is for chil-
dren ages 12 - 18. Space is fill-
ing up quickly. Donôt miss out, 
and make sure to register to-
day: www.mbcamp.org. 
 

Family Night, March 17  
̄k±Ŵ±bȉ"ȺĜƖô Ƞ"ĜƖȺ ǹ"ȺȉĜlŦ̅ 

Following up on our 
Jan. 15 JOY event, 
when we went on a 
Church scavenger hunt 
for clues to Christôs 
compassion and deco-
rated the ñSouper Pot,ò 
we are all invited to 
Family Night on the 
17th, when weôll enjoy a 
Lenten dinner together, celebrate the feast 
day of Saint Patrick (each child will also 
receive a gift), and then join the Saluta-
tions Service. Schedule:  

 

6 pm: Arrival, Welcome & Dinner 
6: 30 pm: Reflection Activity 
7 - 8 pm: Salutations Service/Dismissal  

 

JOY, GOYA, Sunday Schoolers, parents 
ðjoin us! Dinner will be offered. Please 
contact Brandy Chetsas with your side, 
dessert or drink offering by March 15: 
abchetsas@hotmail.com.  

Saintly Lives: Saint Theodora (Feb. 11)  

Oratorical Festival 2017  
Sunday, March 12  

Winter GOYA Camp  
̚Feb. 17 - 20 

ò...but set an example for the believers in speech, in life, in faith and in purity.ó  ñTimothy 4:12 
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